Claypath and University Medical Group

Patient Participation Group

Notes of the meeting held on Thursday, 25th January, 2018, at 6.00 p.m., Conference Room, University Health Centre, Green Lane.

PRESENT:

Gillian Bevan

(General Manager)

                               (Chair)

Dr Steve Whitfield
(GP Partner)

Tracy Watson
(Deputy General Manager)
Clive Beddoes

Alan Bilsborough

Robert Feasey

Barbara Fox

Susan Goddard

Robin Harris

Marion Holloway

Carole Lattin
Rosa Tallack

Durham Student Union
APOLOGIES:
Dr Andrew Kent

Mr Paul Briggs

Mr Peter Wilkins

1.
Welcome

Gillian introduced Rosa Tallack, Welfare and Liberation Officer, Durham Student Union (DSU), to the meeting.  Rosa had agreed to join the Patient Participation Group to represent students.  She had met with Gillian and they had discussed ways in which DSU might help the practice engage with students, such as posting messages in DSU’s “Dialogue” bulletin, promoting patient on-line access, helping to develop a Student focus group to meet with the practice,. Rosa had also suggested that DSU could help support the practice when lobbying the North Durham CCG on various issues e.g. sexual health provision in primary care, etc.
It was agreed that Rosa would look to identify a few students to form a focus group and then contact Gillian with a view to establishing a meeting with the practice. 

2.
Resignation

Gillian reported that unfortunately Janet and Jack Gill had resigned from the Group given they both had hearing problems and found evening meetings more difficult. They had indicated that they had very much enjoyed being on the Group and had welcomed the opportunity to feel more informed about the practice.  Gillian had written to thank them both for their longstanding commitment to the Group and their contribution at meetings and in helping out with Patient Surveys, etc. She indicated they would both be missed and sent them the Group’s very best wishes. 
3.
Membership
Gillian indicated that membership had declined over recent months and had reduced to 14 members. She sought the Group’s help in promoting the group and encouraging new members.

It was noted that at the first meeting of “PPG members only” in November, 2017, it had been agreed that the group was not truly representative of the various patient groupings within the practice.  It had been agreed to ask Gillian for the population groupings in the Practice Business Plan and a list of patient groups which met at regular times in the practice.  Clive Beddoes indicated that Gillian had forwarded this information to him.  It was agreed that the “PPG members only” consider attending specific clinics to promote the group.
During further discussion on how to increase membership, the following were agreed:

- to add a question to the Claypath Medical Centre Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey 

  questionnaire on awareness of the Patient Participation Group;

- to prepare a patient information leaflet on the Patient Participation Group and for PPG 
  members to give this to patients when handing out CMC Patient Satisfaction Survey 
  questionnaires;

- to update the Patient Participation Group posters on display at each surgery site (both 

  Carole Lattin and Clive Beddoes indicated they would be happy to include their contact 
  details);

- to invite a representative from The Medical Group’s PPG to the next meeting of  “PPG 
  members only” to learn how they had encouraged membership of their group ;
- to enquire whether the pharmacy next door to the Claypath Medical Centre would be 

  prepared to put up a poster promoting our PPG;
- include PPG membership as an item in the practice’s next quarterly news bulletin.

4.
Notes of last meetings
4.1
PPG and practice representatives meeting held on 14th September, 2017

The notes of the above meeting were agreed as a correct record.


4.1.1. Matters arising -  not on agenda


- Proposal to reduce practice boundary

  Gillian reported that the practice’s proposal to reduce its current practice boundary 

             remained on hold, pending resolution of concerns regarding the Belmont/Sherburn 
  practice.  
4.2
PPG meeting held on 9th November, 2017


The notes of the first meeting of this group “patient members only “ meeting were 
agreed as a correct record.  


Clive Beddoes indicated that he had agreed to chair the group initially for three 
meetings. It had been agreed that meetings would alternate with those with the 
practice and would be informal. He considered the first meeting had focused 
thoughts on how the group might work to the benefit of the practice and also make 
contact with patient groups within the practice.  It had been agreed to invite a 
representative from the Medical Group’s PPG to the next meeting to learn how 
they had successfully developed their group.  The next meeting of the group was on 
22nd March, 2018.  Gillian was to provide dates for future meetings so that the group 
could plan ahead in inviting speakers, etc. 
5.
Matters arising

5.1
Practice News

Gillian indicated that she was about to develop the Winter, 2017/18 edition of the 
practice’s quarterly news bulletin.  She enquired whether the group had any 
suggestions for inclusion.  The following items were suggested:
· Staff Hellos and Goodbyes

· To encourage PPG membership
· Home visits – criteria

· Flu vaccinations – “still time for”

· Travel vaccinations – short supply so don’t leave to last minute

· Reminder re extended hours

· SMS/Text messaging update


The following item were also suggested for the Spring issue of the bulletin:

· Triage

· Care Navigation

The bulletins were to be made available in practice waiting areas as well as on the 
practice website. 
5.2
Patient On-line Access – PPG involvement


Clive Beddoes indicated that helping to promote Patient On-line Access to patients 
was one way in which PPG members could actively support the practice in trying to 
increase uptake. He explained that both he and Carole Lattin had trialled 
encouraging
patients at the Claypath Medical Centre (CMC) to use the on-line 
facility to book/ cancel appointments, order repeat prescriptions, and access their 
medical record.  He commented that this had been extremely positive in successfully 
getting patients interested in signing-up. He asked whether any other members of 
the group would be interested in helping.  Those interested to contact either Carole 
or Clive. 

Tracy indicated that a new paragraph regarding Patient On-line Access had been 
added to the White Form sent out to Freshers which indicated they needed to tick a 
box to opt-out if they did not want to be registered for Patient On-line Access.  Those 
who did not opt-out were then sent an e-mail by the practice to indicate that they 
needed to activate their Patient On-line account within 28 days for on-line access to 
be enabled.  It was agreed that it would be useful for this to be promoted by DSU 
during Freshers Week next year. 
5.3
GP Extended Access

It was noted that the GP Federation continued to provide “GP Extended Access” 
from 
6.30 p.m. – 9.30 p.m. weekday evening and between 8.00 a.m. – 6.00 p.m. on 
Saturdays and 8.00 a.m. – 1.00 p.m. on Sundays, providing pre-booked 
appointments only at the Meadowfield Surgery, DH7.  This had been promoted in the 
practice’s Autumn Newsletter.  

Service provision had initially been limited and take-up of appointments had been 
poor.  Recently, however, provision had been increased to include practice nurse 
and HCA appointments in addition to GP appointments, and investigations were also 
now able to be undertaken e.g. blood tests.  This had resulted in higher take-up of 
appointments with the service being fully booked most days.  The service, however, 
was not regarded as suitable for those who required a GP referral.  As with the 
practice’s extended opening hours there was no telephone access during “GP 
Extended Access” opening hours.

It was noted that the practice also continued to provide Extended Hours on a 
Saturday morning, between 8.00 a.m. and 1.00 p.m., from the University Health 
Centre.  The funding for this provision was until 31st March, 2018. 

It was agreed to continue to promote “GP Extended Access” and the practice’s 
Extended Hours in the practice’s Patient Newsletter.
5.4
Patient SMS/Texting – update  (SMS = short message service)
Tracy Watson reported that the introduction of Patient SMS/Texting had reduced the practice’s “Did Not Attend” (DNA) rate as patients when reminded about their appointment were able to text the practice if they were unable to attend which released their appointment back into the system for another patient. She commented that the system had already paid for itself in reduced wastage of GP appointments. 
The practice had yet to test the full functionality of the system which it was considered would significantly reduce administration time by sending out notifications to patients e.g. for flu vaccinations, annual review appointments, etc. 
In order for the practice to be able to contact patients through SMS/Texting it was important that they had patients’ up-to-date mobile phone numbers.  Reception at both sites were, therefore, checking patient contact details were up-to-date and asking patients to complete a “Change of Contact Details” form if any changes needed to be made.  
Robert Feasey enquired how the practice kept its registered list up-to-date.  Tracy Watson commented that patients who registered with another practice, and deceased patients, were automatically removed from the practice and their records returned to NHS England. Patients, however, who moved away and did not register with another practice were a problem as they had a negative impact on the practice’s achievement of targets e.g. uptake of childhood immunisations, cervical smears, etc. Tracy indicated the practice, therefore, constantly reviewed different patient groups where indicators were not being achieved to establish whether patients were still actively attending the practice.  When it was evident that they were likely to have left the area their records were sent back to NHS England and they were removed from the list. 
6.
Claypath Medical Centre Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey (February, 2018)

Gillian indicated that it was proposed to undertake the Claypath Medical Centre Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey during the fortnight commencing Monday, 19th February, 2018. She had enclosed a draft patient survey questionnaire with the meeting papers for the meeting to consider whether it required any amendment.   During discussion it was agreed to amend question 5 to make clear it related to GP appointments i.e. “Did you know that you can book GP appointments up to two weeks in advance?” and to include an additional question on whether patients were aware of the practice’s Patient Participation Group.

Gillian commented that the practice very much hoped that the PPG would help out in handing out survey questionnaires to patients, which had proved really beneficial in the past.  She had, therefore, drafted a rota and asked whether members would be prepared to help.  Carole Lattin explained what was involved as follows:
· Sign in at reception – reception staff will be expecting you

· Receive box of questionnaires plus a box for patients to put their completed questionnaires into

· Approach patients in the waiting rooms using personal judgement as to whether you think they would like to help

· Explain who you are – member of PPG, patient volunteer

· Ask patients if they would like to answer some questions

· If patient called into surgery – approach them when they come out

· Collect completed questionnaires

· Assist some patient with questionnaires e.g. those who haven’t got their glasses etc. 

· Take opportunity to promote PPG, their views or questions about the surgery etc.

Several members agreed to help and indicated when they would be available.  Others agreed to contact Gillian after the meeting with their availability.  
7.
North Durham Patient Reference Group News
Carole Lattin tabled feedback from the North Durham Patients’ Reference Group from 

July, 2017, to January, 2018.  She explained that the Group was a sub-group of the North Durham CCG, which met monthly, and consisted of representatives from each general practices’ Patient Participation Group. The following comments were made:
a) Student Physician Associates
    It was noted that the practice had expressed an interest in providing clinical placements
    for these students.  The aim was to train a new grade of health professional to reduce the 
    pressure on GPs.  Once trained the Associates would become involved in patient care – 
    both acute/chronic.  They would not, however, be able to prescribed medication.

b) Patient Access On-line
    The national target for practices for Patient Access On-line had been increased to 25% of 
     their registered population. Discussion focussed on how other practices had managed to 

     achieve the target but our practice had not. It was acknowledged that our practice 
    differed from others in that over half of its patients were students with a cohort of   
    approximately 4,000 new students registering with the practice each year and 2,000 
    leaving.  This meant that encouraging patients to sign up for on-line access was an on-

    going process due to the number of patients leaving the practice each year.
c) Care Navigation
    Carole Lattin explained that Care Navigation was a system of triage at the patient’s point 
    of contact with the general practice undertaken by non-health care professionals.  It 

    aimed to direct patients to the most appropriate health care professional and reduce 

    pressure on GPs.   She indicated that she was on the NDCCG’s Consultation Group in 
    relation to rolling the training package out to practices in Durham who she was informed 
    by the CCG had all agreed to sign-up to deliver the system.

    Gillian commented, however, that the practice had not signed up to deliver the system as 
    it currently had a number of concerns regarding implementation, in particular the length 
    of time patients would be on the phone answering a set of questions to ensure they were 
    directed to the right practitioner which would inevitably mean other patients would find it 
    even harder than at present to get through on the telephone.  The practice was, however, 
    sending staff to a Care Navigation Workshop in February, 2018, to learn more about the 
    system and whether the practice’s concerns could be addressed. 
    Carole agreed to feedback the practice’s concerns to the CCG.

d) Vulnerable Children
    It was noted that there was currently no generic protocol across practices and agencies 
    to flag up when vulnerable children missed appointments. The practice, however, used a 
    “red flag” alert system which appeared on the practice patient information system if a 
    vulnerable child missed an appointment.  Tracy Watson indicated that the number of 

    alerts on children’s records had increased significantly over the last few years as a result 
    of greater information sharing between agencies.

e) Rapid Specialist Opinion (RSO) 
    Rapid Specialist Opinion (RSO) was a system which had been introduced by the 
    NDCCG which required all GP referrals to be reviewed initially by “About Health” who 

    then decided whether the referral should be authorised and sent through to secondary 
    care or referred back to the GP for discussion with the patient regarding alternative 
    treatment/care. It was noted that the NDCCG had recently evaluated the system which 

    had evaluated well and generated substantial savings.  The savings, however, did not 
    take into account the additional work generated in general practice in terms of GP and 
    secretarial time.
f)  Text Messaging
    Carole Lattin indicated that the NDCCG had funds available to practices introducing text 
    messaging to communicate with patients.  Gillian agreed to explore this.
g) King’s Fund Video
    Carole Lattin commented that the King’s Fund had produced a 10mins video explaining 
    the current state of the NHS.  This had been shared with the Patient Reference Group 
    who recommended that this be sent to practices to share with their Patient Participation 

    Groups.  It was agreed to show the video at the next joint meeting of the Group.
8.
Dates and times of future meetings 

The next meetings were agreed as:

Thursday, 22nd March, 2018, 5.00 – 6.30 p.m. at Claypath Medical Centre

Meeting of PPG members only

Thursday, 7th June, 2018, 6.00 – 7.30 p.m. at University Health Centre

Meeting of Practice and PPG members
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